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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, March 3, 2004, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by James M. Claffey, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

At the request of Board President Claffey, Trustee Bill Thurston led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

James M. Claffey, President

Denis Honeychurch, Vice President 

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight

Bill Thurston

Jerry R. Wilkerson

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:

None

Others Present:

James Bracy, Vice President of Student Services

Kathryn Campbell, Ed.D., Vice President of Academic Affairs

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President of Administrative and Business Services

Kirk Murray, Interim Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Bill Thurston and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no comments from the public. 
6.
REPORTS (NO ACTION REQUIRED):

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)
ASSC President Terri Martin-McCaffrey presented the report on behalf of David Brannen who was ill.  Ms. Martin-McCaffrey reported that:

--ASSC is moving forward with advocacy efforts including the March in March scheduled for March 15, 2004.  Four buses will leave the campus for the State Capitol at 9:00 a.m. on March 15.  Ms. Martin-McCaffrey invited Board members to attend the March and/or make a contribution to help a needy student participate in the March.

--ASSC and the Interclub Council will host a barbeque at the Open House on Sunday, March 28. 

--ASSC is planning activities for Multi Cultural week to be held during the week of April 26.  A vaudeville event will be held at the Fairfield Center for Creative Arts on May 12.  A sneak preview will be held on campus March 28.  

--ASSC will meet next week to look at vending contracts and vending rights on campus. 

(b)
Academic Senate
Academic Senate President Barbara Pavão reported that:

--met on Monday, March 1, with a full agenda on the following:  (1)  continued discussion on program discontinuance concerning issues raised at the Shared Governance Council meeting; 

(2) Flex Cal activities on March 16 including the accreditation self-study; (3) seven faculty members represented divisions at a day-long workshop on the Academic Affairs restructuring models which Ms. Pavão reported was a positive, collegial environment and productive; and

(4) a new task force is being formed on research and human subjects.  Academic Senate President Pavão stated that the most pressing concern of the Senate is the unanswered questions in the Senate resolution presented to the Board on February 4.  She informed the Board that she received a memo which she found to be patronizing and undermining the Senate.  Academic Senate President Pavão reiterated the Senate’s concern about processes and procedures on campus.  The memo indicated that the Board is interested in shared governance.  She stated that the Senate is concerned about more than this and expressed the Senate’s expectation of a full response to the six items contained in the resolution.  

(c)
Shared Governance Council

Dr. Willard Wright presented the report as he presided over the February 25, 2004  meeting in Dr. Perfumo’s absence.  Dr. Wright reported that the Shared Governance Council discussed the following items even though there was no quorum:  (1)  upcoming workshop for the Shared Governance Council to be held on  March 10, 12-3 p.m.; (2) concerns were expressed about the format of Board minutes (verbatim vs. summary); (3) students serving on committees and their declining advisory role; (4) the importance of asking for support of Proposition 57 and 58 for Solano Community College and community colleges in general; and (5) Board agenda.  

(d)
Superintendent

· Bond Update
Dr. Perfumo reported that we are currently negotiating our architectural agreements with five firms so that we will have them ready to go and respond on the various bond projects.  Kitchell is beta testing the Web site through March 15.  Kitchell has prepared the draft version of the Implementation Plan which will be completed in the following week and brought back to the Board for the 120-day plan that they discussed early on with the Board.

At the last Citizens’ Bond Oversight Committee (CBOC) meeting, members were interested in the Web site.  Dr. Perfumo indicated that the status of the projects as well as the names of CBOC members (so that people could contact CBOC members) would probably be listed on the Web site.  

Bob Myers, Dean of the Physical Education/Athletics Division, introduced Jason Lefkowitz, winner of the 2003-04 Physical Education Division Student of the Year.  Mr. Lefkowitz was selected by the PE/Athletics faculty for the award from over 200 students.  The award is based on grade point average, matriculation and successful completion of professional development courses in physical education.  Mr. Lefkowitz has a 3.39 GPA, is a second-year baseball player and is a leading hitter in the conference.  He  hopes to be a sports psychologist and a college baseball coach.  Mr. Lefkowitz expressed appreciation to Dean Myers and the Governing Board for the award as he received congratulations and a round of applause from the Board and audience.  

Dr. Perfumo reported that:

--on March 8, Trustee McCaffrey will attend the Solano County School Boards dinner meeting and Trustee Wilkerson will attend the Yolo County School Boards dinner meeting on the same evening.  

--the deadline for submitting a Title III grant was met.  Dr. Perfumo thanked Dr. Shirley Lewis and the committee profusely for their outstanding efforts.  Dr. Lewis worked until 4 a.m. trying to submit the grant application.  Computer glitches occurred both in Washington, D.C. and at Solano.  

--the monthly Faculty Coffee will be held March 4, 1-3 p.m.

Dr. Perfumo called upon Vice President Bracy to reply to Vice President Honeychurch’s question at the last meeting about the format of the Board minutes and the availability of Board tapes.  Copies of the response were provided to the Governing Board prior to the meeting.  Vice President Bracy reviewed the response on current practice including:  (1) summary of the minutes; (2) agenda items are summarized while presenting the basic essence of each presentation; (3) the minutes will include the identity of all persons speaking before the Governing Board; (4) all requests made by the Governing Board for follow-up at future Board meetings; and (5) a summary of all Board action(s) taken at the meeting.  Governing Board tapes will be made available to the public on the Friday through Wednesday preceding the Governing Board meeting in the Superintendent-President’s office.  

Dr. Perfumo informed the Board that the Speech and Debate Team won their sixth consecutive regional championship by winning the Northern California Championship.  Dr. Perfumo has asked Professor Poff to keep her apprised of the Team’s progress in future competitions as she would like to invite the Team to a future Board meeting.  

Dr. Perfumo announced that on Wednesday, April 21, the first Foundation Business Breakfast meeting  will be held 7-9 a.m. at the Fairfield Hilton, with Dr. Mark Drummond, new Chancellor of the California Community Colleges, as guest speaker.  Tickets will go on sale soon through Rick Ida’s office for the event.  Dr. Perfumo urged Board members to attend the breakfast and to be introduced to the business community and the new State Chancellor.  Dr. Mark Drummond will speak on the role of community colleges in the economic recovery of California as well as his vision and goals for the community college system.  Dr. Perfumo expressed appreciation to Trustee McCaffrey for his assistance with the event.  

Kate Delos, Art Instructor, distributed a flyer and press release on the special guest appearance on campus by renowned artist Raymond Saunders, March 15, 2004 to which she invited Board members.  Ms. Delos spoke of Mr. Saunders’ background, education and art experiences.  Mr. Saunders’ work is on exhibit in the Dorothy Herger Art Gallery March 3-24, 2004.  An Oxbow Visiting Artist Lecture will be presented by Mr. Saunders on April 20 at the Copia Museum in Napa.  Ms. Delos thanked Raymond Saunders, his San Francisco gallery and the Solano College art faculty who made this event at SCC possible.  Ms. Delos stated that she would also try to make the Gallery open for Board members to see the extraordinary works of Mr. Saunders prior to the next Board meeting. 

Trustee Phil McCaffrey and Student Trustee LaFarga asked for the names of the committee members who worked with Dr. Shirley Lewis on the submission of the Title III grant and the possibility of recognizing them for their extraordinary efforts.  Dr. Campbell informed the Board that the following people worked on the Title III grant with Dr. Lewis:  Diane White, Susan Messina, Sandy Rotenberg and Jim Ennis.  

Dr. Perfumo will attend the statewide Chief Executive Officers’ meeting Sunday through Tuesday where discussion will be held on the state budget and the implications of the demographics on our institution and curriculum concerning the transfer students who were UC bound and who will be redirected to community colleges for their first two years.  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Academic Senate President Barbara Pavão asked that the minutes be removed from the Consent Agenda as she would like to request a slight change to the January 21 and February 4 minutes.  She did not have a concern about the February 18 minutes.  

Board President Claffey stated that item 7. (a) would be removed and placed under item 8 as item 8. (a).

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston for approval of the Consent Agenda with the amendment.  The motion passed unanimously. 

Superintendent-President

(a) Minutes for the Meeting of January 21, 2004 and February 4, 2004, and February 18,


2004 

Human Resources

(b)
Employment – 2003-04, Renewal of Faculty Contracts, Gratuitous Service, Approval of Job Description, Renewal of Faculty Contracts 

Administrative and Business Services

(c)

Warrant List

(d)

Authorization to Increase General Fund Budget, Resolution No. 03/04-23
(e) Authorization to Decrease General Fund Budget, Resolution No. 03/04-24

Academic Affairs
(f)

2003-04 Child Development Services Contract FIMS-3719, Instructional Materials, Project No. 48-7055-00-3, Resolution No. 03/04-25

(g)
NorthBay Healthcare Systems Contract Agreement for Spring 2004
8.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

(a)
Minutes for the Meetings of January 21, 2004 and February 4, 2004, and February 18,


2004 

Academic Senate President Pavão expressed appreciation to Vice President Bracy who called Ms. Pavão the next day immediately after the last Board meeting to explain the process for accessing the taped recordings of the minutes.  She also thanked Pat Cordry and Dyana Fuller who made the tapes readily available to Ms. Pavão.  

Ms. Pavão expressed appreciation for the changes that were made to the minutes with a couple exceptions.  She referred to the January 21 minutes and the item on the Board’s self-evaluation.  Ms. Pavão commented that she wanted the minutes to reflect that the self-evaluation is a public document so that she could then request the public document.  Ms. Pavão took exception to the word, “opinion,” because she assumed that everything anyone says is an opinion and she did not know that it was necessary for the minutes to indicate the opinion.  Ms. Pavão stated that it is understandable if there is disagreement about the accuracy of Ms. Keith’s statement; however, in re-listening to the tape, Ms. Pavão felt that Ms. Keith stated that it was a fact that the self-evaluation was a public document.  Ms. Pavão stated that if this is the case, she would like to request the public document.  

Secondly, in the February 4 minutes, Ms. Pavão stated that there was improvement over how the minutes were written previously; however, there were two areas that she still requested changes:  (1) include the text of the resolution under the Senate report; and (2) under Comments from Members of the Public, Ms. Pavão expressed her viewpoint that the content was not complete, particularly the concern about the negative campus cultural climate. 

Vice President Honeychurch stated that he did not have any objection to including the resolution in the minutes; however, he did not agree with the other suggested changes.  

Moved by Vice President Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight for approval of the minutes for the meetings of January 21, February 4 and February 18 with the addition of the resolution provided by the Academic Senate.  The motion passed with the majority vote.  Board President Claffey voted “no” on the motion.  

9.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a) Authorization to Solicit Requests for Proposal (RFP) for District Legal Services 


After completion of the RFP process, an item will return to the Board with a recommendation on awarding an agreement for a legal firm to represent and advise the District in a variety of legal issues such as personnel/employment, labor and general law matters.  It is anticipated that this item would return to the Board at the May 19, 2004 meeting.  

Moved by Vice President Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston for authorization to solicit requests for legal representation.  The motion passed unanimously. 

(b) Amendment to Employment Agreement of the Superintendent-President
Board President Claffey stated that the Board had made an announcement following a Closed Session at a previous meeting concerning this item.  The amendment provides:  (1) an extension of one year to the Superintendent-President’s contract beginning on January 17, 2006 and ending on January 16, 2007; and (2) that the Superintendent-President shall be entitled each year to receive the same salary increase as granted to other regular full-time management employees of the District.  

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight  and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the amendment to employment agreement of the Superintendent-President.  The motion passed with the majority vote.  Trustee Phil McCaffrey abstained.  

10.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Sabbatical Leave Reports for 2002-03
Dr. Perfumo reported that notification was received today that Dr. Gene Thomas was ill and that he has asked to be rescheduled for his presentation at the March 17 meeting.  

Professor Karen McCord presented a report on her academic year 2002-03 sabbatical leave via PowerPoint and bound, hard copies that were provided to Board members in advance of the meeting.  In her proposal, Ms. McCord proposed to do independent research and study, travel, develop a new course as well as develop supplemental materials and resources for her classroom.  Ms. McCord traveled to 16 cities and 14 states during her sabbatical and developed two new courses—one in peace and conflict resolution and the other in mediation, both of which have been approved by the Curriculum Committee.  She spoke of her experiences throughout the United States as she met new people and visited museums (including the Rosa Parks Museum) as well as the birth place of Martin Luther King and the church where he preached.  She shared some personal experiences with people she met throughout the south who lived through the days of segregation and the Civil Rights Movement.  Ms. McCord reviewed her accomplishments during the sabbatical leave including drafting two courses on civil rights and genealogy.  Ms. McCord is now pursuing her doctorate.  Ms. McCord expressed special appreciation to Sheryl Scott who assisted her with the sabbatical leave report and to the faculty and the Governing Board for giving her the opportunity to have a sabbatical leave.  She thanked her parents for instilling in her the desire to strive for excellence in anything she undertakes and to Trustee Bill Thurston who also encouraged her to excel.  

Trustee McKnight commended Ms. McCord on the report and shared some of his similar personal experiences in the South.  Trustee Keith also commended Ms. McCord noting that she, too, shared Ms. McCord’s interests in peace.  Trustee McCaffrey commended her and expressed interest in taking her new courses as well as Student Trustee LaFarga who asked that Ms. McCord let the students know when she will be teaching the new courses.  Board President Claffey stated that Ms. McCord’sabbatical leave report was the best he had ever read and that it has set a new standard for sabbatical leave reports.  

Presentation of Plaque to Rosemary Thurston 

On behalf of CTA, Esther Pryor read a plaque expressing appreciation to Rosemary Thurston for her invaluable dedication and outstanding service to the faculty of Solano Community College throughout her distinguished career in higher education to ensure the finest in health and welfare benefits as well as her respect for regular and associated faculty.  Ms. Pryor thanked Al Purdy for his work on the recognition project.  

Ms. Thurston received a round of applause by those in attendance.  Ms. Thurston stated that she has always had an abiding interest in having quality health benefits for all and expressed her appreciation for the award.  

(b)
Proposed Project Labor Agreement (PLA)

Dr. Wright presented the final draft of the Project Labor Agreement.  He stated that 95 percent of the PLA is the actual PLA developed by Vallejo Unified and the Solano County Office building project.  Five discussions were held with the labor councils. The PLA was been reviewed by the District’s attorney and attorneys for the labor councils.  Dr. Wright stated that from day one, the District’s goal has been to control costs; consequently, a performance-based approach was developed with the sole purpose of controlling costs.  Dr. Wright called the Board’s attention to page 28 and the following phrase which he termed made the PLA unique to Solano Community College:  “WHEREAS, concluded that the adoption of this Agreement shall not result in any expenditure of District funds to administer, maintain or enforce any terms contained herein.”  Also, on page 30, sections 2.11, 2.12 and 2.13 set in motion the performance-based approaches.  

This item will return to the Board for approval at the next meeting.  The PLA would then be given to the Labor Council for signatures. 

Trustee Wilkerson asked about the registration of sex offenders to which Dr. Wright replied that this is not part of the PLA but is contained in the contract.  Trustee Wilkerson also asked about ensuring that workers at the sites wear ID badges to identify them.  Dr. Wright assured the Board that the contract would indicate that any workers hired by the primary contractor or subcontractors would be required to wear an ID badge.  

Trustee Thurston and Trustee Keith expressed pleasure in reaching this step. Dr. Wright stated that the  District had a good negotiating team that made it possible to bring the PLA in two months early and with the effort to control costs.  

11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements.  

12.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

Student Trustee LaFarga encouraged Board members to join the students in the March in March to support the students of community colleges.  She noted that buses would be wheelchair accessible.  Trustee McCaffrey will attend.  

Board President Claffey recessed the meeting at 8:18 p.m. 

13.
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator


Agency Negotiator:  Kirk Murray


Employee Organizations:  CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers, 


Stationary Engineers, Local 39

(b)
Conference with Legal Counsel—Litigation


(Subdivision (a) of Section 54956.9)


Name of case:  Leslie Stafford v.  Solano Community College District, 7/31/01





Joan Larghi v. Solano Community College District, 2/25/02

(c)
Conference with Legal Counsel – Anticipated Litigation


Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (b) of Government Code


Section 54956.9:


1 case


(d)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

Board President Claffey called the Closed Session to order at 8:28 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 8:59 p.m. 

14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Claffey reconvened the regular meeting at 9:00 p.m. 

15.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Claffey reported that in Closed Session the Board discussed item 13. (a), (b) and (c) and no action was taken.  Item 13. (d) was not discussed and therefore, no action was taken on this item as well.  

16.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:02 p.m.
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    APPROVED






JAMES M. CLAFFEY, PRESIDENT


 PAULETTE J. PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
